Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday 15th June 2006 at 7.00 p.m.
Present:   Cllrs. R. Warmington (Chairman), O. Smith (Vice Chairman), P. Daniels, R. Gee, K. Mison, 

D. Neal, J. Smith, J. Stevens.  Clerks: A. Jobson and L. Warmington.  County Councillors Jane Midwood, Eddy Alcock and Guy McGregor and 10 parishioners.

	
	
	Action

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman opened the meeting by explaining to parishioners the format of the meeting and when it would be open to the public.
	

	
	
	

	1
	Apologies were received from PC Chris Spraggons and Cllr. J. Stevens for arriving late.
	

	
	
	

	2
	Register of members’ interests.  Cllr. J. Smith declared an interest in item 14 Planning b) SE/06/1787 and c) SE/06/1789.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed the Parish Council meeting and opened the floor to members of the public.
	

	
	
	

	3
	Police Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	4
	Parishioners’ Question Time.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	5
	County Eddy Alcock – to talk to the Parish Council about car parking charges in Clare Castle Country Park.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	6
	County Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	7
	Borough Councillor’s Report.  See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	
	The Chairman closed this part of the meeting then re-opened the Parish Council meeting.
	

	
	
	

	8
	Minutes of the previous meeting held on 18th May 2006
	

	
	
	

	
	Acceptance of the Minutes was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried unanimously.  The Chairman signed them as a true record.
	

	
	
	

	9
	Clerk’s Report
	

	
	
	

	
	The report was circulated at the meeting.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith will report back in due course with regard to the East Anglian Ambulance First Responders Scheme.
	

	
	
	


	
	The Car Enforcement division at St. Edmundsbury has spoken to the owner of a car that has been permanently parked at the car park on Harp Lane following a report from a parishioner.  The owner has agreed to remove the vehicle by Thursday 22nd June.   However, if this is not done the permission of the Parish Council is sought, as the owner of the land, to allow access to remove the vehicle.  The Parish Council agreed to this permission.
	

	
	
	

	10
	Correspondence (see attached schedule)
	

	
	
	

	11
	Finance
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Presentation of monthly accounts.  
	

	
	
	

	
	The Financial Clerk explained the monthly accounts in detail.  Acceptance of the accounts was proposed by Cllr. O. Smith, seconded by Cllr. P. Daniels and carried unanimously.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	Exclusive rights of burial – C118 – Mrs. P. Fletcher
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Appointment of internal auditor.  
	

	
	
	

	
	The Financial Clerk explained in outline Section 1 – The statement of accounts for the Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2006.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr.  P. Daniels detailed Section 2 – The Statement of assurance which in agreeing means that the Council have:

1. Prepared its statement of accounts in the way prescribed by law.

2. Made proper arrangements and accepted responsibility for safeguarding the public money and resources in its charge.

3. Has only done things that it has the legal power to do and has conformed to codes of practice and standards in the way it has done so.

4. Has given all persons interested the opportunity to inspect and ask questions about the Council’s accounts.

5. Considered the financial and other risks it faces in the operation of the Council and has dealt with them properly.

6. Arranged for a competent person, independent of the financial controls and procedures, to give an objective view on whether these meet the needs of the Council.  (In future, meetings with the Internal Auditor will have to be minuted).
7. Has taken appropriate action in response to matters brought to its attention by internal and external audit.

8. Disclosed everything it should have about its business during the year including events taking place after the year-end if relevant.
	

	
	
	

	
	The internal audit has been completed for this financial year.  
	

	
	
	

	
	Approval of Section 1 and Section 2 of the Annual Return for the year ended 31st March 2006 was proposed by Cllr. P. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. K. Mison and carried unanimously. The Chair and Clerk were authorized to sign Section 2 on behalf of the Parish Council.
	

	
	
	

	
	Roy Sutton has been the internal auditor in the past but owing to the additional responsibilities required for the internal audit he has decided not to continue.  The Parish Council was very grateful for his work and time given and the Clerk was asked to write and thank him.

A discussion followed on finding a suitable replacement for Mr. Sutton.  In the light of the additional responsibilities this may in future be a paid position.  Cllr. P. Daniels will contact SALC for advice.  Please pass any suggestions of people to the Clerk.  The Finance Committee will then discuss at their next meeting.  It was agreed to bring the meeting forward.  Date to be confirmed.
	Clerk

Cllr. P. Daniels

Cllr. P. Daniels

	
	
	

	12
	Committee Reports
	

	
	
	

	a)
	Street Cleaning – Cllr. D. Neal reported that separate quarterly meetings had taken place with the street cleaners. They are aware of Clare in Bloom and Village of the Year Judging Days.  Weed spraying has been carried out at the beginning of June and this will be monitored to see how many have been killed.  Gulley at the south of the Town Hall needs clearing by CHOC. Clerk to write.

Weeds growing directly outside Callis Court.  Clerk to contact Havebury.
	Clerk

Clerk

	
	
	

	b)
	Emergency Planning – Cllr. R. Gee reported that Alan Parsley had resigned. Replacement sought.  Leaflets have just been printed and will be delivered to each household in due course.  Next meeting in November.  
	

	
	
	

	c)
	Cemetery – Cllr. O. Smith reported on proposed Clare in Bloom water butt in Cemetery.  The Finance Clerk reported that this could be listed in the schedule of insurance. 

Excellent meeting held with David Franklin, St. Edmundsbury Arborcultural officer – letter awaited.  

Specification for work to be done to monuments in the Churchyard.  
	

	
	i)
	Decision on the future of the bier.  Currently housed in cemetery Chapel.  Requires restoration and replacement hood.  It was agreed to take photographs to send to Stowmarket Museum of Rural Life to see if they are interested.  If not, other rural museums to be approached.  Agenda item at next meeting.
	Clerk/

Cllr. O. Smith

	
	
	

	d)
	Finance – Cllr. P. Daniels reported a breach in Standing Orders.  At the meeting of the Council held on 20th April 2006 is was recorded that “Cllr. J. Stevens proposed that every Parish Councillor should serve on a main Committee, this was seconded by Cllr. J. Smith and carried by a majority”.  Under Standing order 36, it is provided that a decision of the Council shall not be reversed within six months except in circumstances described later.  At the Council’s meeting on 18th May 2006 in order to comply with the above resolution Cllr. J. Smith should have been appointed a member of the Finance Committee but unfortunately the resolution was overlooked.  In the discussion of how many should serve on the Finance Committee it was agreed that the current number of five members should be kept and thereby precluded Cllr. J. Smith from membership of a main Committee. Notwithstanding the six month rule, Standing Order 36 permits a decision to be reversed by a resolution of the Council moved in pursuance of the report or recommendation of a Committee.  It is the recommendation of the Finance Committee, by a majority decision, that the restriction of five placed on the number of members of the Finance Committee be lifted to permit Cllr. J. Smith to become a member of the Finance Committee and thus comply with the resolution of 20th April 2006.  First, it is undesirable that a subsequent decision of the Council should have the implicit effect of reversing a decision taken at the previous meeting of the Council.  Second, lest it be said that the decision to increase the number of members of the Finance Committee from five to six is itself a reversal of the decision of 18th May and that it may not be reversed within a period of six months, it is important that any decision of the Council based on the recommendation of the Finance Committee be within the exception specifically provided in Standing Order 36.  A decision in favour of the Committee’s recommendation will rectify the current discrepancy between the two resolutions.  Cllr. P. Daniels proposed that in accordance with the recommendation of the Committee that the number of members of the Finance Committee be lifted from five to six, this was seconded by Cllr. J. Stevens and carried by the majority.
St. Edmundsbury Borough Council had offered a grant of £4,000 to CHOC in respect of repairs.  In order to recover the VAT it was agreed to approach St. Edmundsbury to ascertain whether the grant could be transferred from CHOC to the Parish Council.  Cllr. J. Stevens will find out name of contact at St. Edmundsbury and pass to Barbara Wilder to contact St. Edmundsbury.
The question of risk management and insurance had been discussed with regard to the headstones in the Churchyard and Cemetery.  There will be two concerts in Clare Parish Church on 25th and 26th August for which access to the Churchyard was to be given during the intervals.  It was agreed that the Parish Council will write to the Parochial Church Council to draw to their attention the potential risk of members of the public suffering injury if a headstone were to be dislodged.   If it permits access to the Churchyard at these concerts it cannot rely on any indemnity from the Parish Council for damage which might arise and should look to their own insurance cover.
Cllr. P. Daniels expressed his belief that the Parish Council should adopt the Financial Regulations in the form recommended by NALC.  He will prepare a summary of these.  

Clerk’s remuneration to be discussed at closed session at the end of the public meeting.
	Cllr. J. Stevens

Clerk

	
	i)
	To consider any recommendations and suggestions for the allocation of funds available for expenditure under section 137 of the Local Government Act 1972.  None received.
	

	
	ii)
	Street Cleaners’ wages review – agree increased hourly rate.  It was agreed to discuss this at closed session at the end of the public meeting.
	

	
	
	


	13
	Reports
	

	
	
	

	
	Clare in Bloom - Judging Day will be held on Wednesday 12th July 2006, starting at 9.30 a.m.   Invitation to reception will follow.
	

	
	
	

	
	Website – Article to be circulated to Councillors for their comments.  Cllr. J. Stevens agreed to arrange printing.  To be circulated to households with Emergency Planning Leaflet.
	

	
	
	

	
	Playing Field Project – Cllr. J. Stevens reported that now planning permission has been granted Winston Knowles will be submitting building regulations to the St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.  Invitations to tender will be sent out by 26th July to be returned to Parish Council office by 21st August.  These will be opened by the Chairman, Cllr. J. Stevens and John Martin.  
A meeting was held with the Suffolk Football Association on 8th June and because, in effect, half the money has been raised (£100k Parish Council, £50k St. Edmundsbury Borough Council and £10k fund raising so far) the application for funding will go to the top of the queue. On 24th July they will be making a site inspection. They will support the application subject to certain conditions – 1)  Application will be made for FA Chartered Standard Status  2) Five year development plan 3) Have a girls’ football team – Haverhill Rovers have offered to help with coaching a girls’ team 4) Business Plan.  John Martin and Cllr. J. Stevens will be meeting next week to finalise this.  Once the application is made it will take about six months.
They have a list of people to apply to for funding.    John Martin, John Humphrey and Jeff Stevens are meeting weekly.

This is very good news and thanks were given to everyone involved.
	

	
	
	

	
	CHOC – Cllr. J. Smith asked that as the Parish Council were the landlords of the Town Hall could they please approach the owners of the neighbouring property to negotiate a time for the scaffolding to be erected for the windows at the Town Hall to be replaced.  It was agreed that the Chairman and Cllr. J. Stevens will speak with Mr. and Mrs. Butler.
With regard to the replaced pump on the boiler at the Old School which is under guarantee, Clerk to write to supplier to request a refund.
	Chairman/

Cllr. J. Stevens

Clerk

	
	
	

	
	The Nuttery – Some of the elm trees have been cut down to 2’ 6” high by persons unknown.  Keith Mison is preparing history for Clare in Bloom.  Bluebells are getting established.
	

	
	
	

	
	Village of the Year – Judging to take place on Monday 26th June.
	

	
	
	

	14
	Planning
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Stevens declared an interest and left the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	a)
	SE/06/1774 – Erection of one storey dwelling on a temporary basis – Willow Lake Manor (formerly Danum Lake House), Stoke Road, Clare.  Recommended approval proposed by Keith Mison, seconded by Patrick Daniels and carried by the majority (5:2).  
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Stevens rejoined the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith left the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	b)
	SE/06/1787 – Erection of single storey extension – The Peppermill, 1 Well Lane, Clare.
	

	
	
	

	c)
	SE/06/1789 – Listed Building Application – (i) Erection of single storey extension; (ii) re-covering of roof and (iii) internal alterations – The Peppermill, 1 Well Lane, Clare.
	

	
	
	

	
	Applications b) and c) were considered together.  Recommended refusal was proposed by Cllr. J. Stevens, seconded by Cllr. P. Daniels and carried unanimously.  The Parish Council is of the opinion “inappropriate user and impairment of privacy”.
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith rejoined the meeting.
	

	
	
	

	d)
	Applications received by the Clerk between publishing the agenda and this meeting.  None received.
	

	
	
	

	e)
	Borough Decisions
	

	
	
	

	
	Bridge House, Cavendish Road, Clare – Granted
Units 2 - 7, Well Lane, Clare – Granted

Nethergate Street Garage, Nethergate Street, Clare (amended plans, not necessary to submit another application) - Granted
	

	
	
	

	15
	To revisit the decision made at May Parish Council meeting over allocation of places on Committees
	

	
	
	

	
	Covered under item 12 d)
	

	
	
	

	16
	Election of Street Cleaning Committee
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed to keep the number of committee members at three.
	

	
	
	

	17
	Elect Clare Parish Council’s representatives for CHOC
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllrs. R. Gee and A. Parsley had resigned.  Cllr. J. Smith was on the Committee.  There can be three Parish Council representatives on CHOC, not necessarily Parish Councillors.  It was agreed to bring forward to the next meeting suggestions of people to join.  Agenda item for next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	


	18
	To consider suggestion made at Country Park Panel Meeting that the Parish Council contribute towards ideas and costs of improving the play facilities at Clare Castle Country Park
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Stevens mentioned that a children’s play area could eventually be considered at the Playing Field.
	

	
	
	

	
	After discussion it was agreed that the Parish Council are not prepared to contribute to the costs of the Country Park play area.
	

	
	
	

	
	However, it was agreed that it would be useful to get any ideas and suggestions as to improving the play equipment from the parents of children using the play area.  Cllr. J. Smith agreed to do this and get feedback from the pre-school.
	Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	

	
	Clerk to write to Jerry Hindle, copy to John Laws.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	19
	Local Development Framework – to set up a Working Party to respond to consultation
	

	
	
	

	
	It was agreed that Cllrs. D. Neal, P. Daniels, the Chairman and O. Smith would join a Working Party.
	

	
	
	

	20
	Malting Lane car parking – agree way forward
	

	
	
	

	
	See attachment to the Minutes.
	

	
	
	

	21
	Discuss how we use contributions to the Parish Newsletter
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith had written a piece on the Emergency Planning in Clare.  Cllr. J. Stevens to pass a copy of the Linton News to Cllr. J. Smith.  Funding of newsletter to be considered at Finance Committee meeting.
	Finance Ctte

	
	
	

	22
	Progress report on website article (www.clare-uk.com)
	

	
	
	

	
	Covered under agenda item 13.
	

	
	
	

	23
	Progress report on Clare Christmas Lights
	

	
	
	

	
	Cllr. J. Smith reported that Malcolm Smith and Bryan Butcher will be managing this jointly for this year.  Cllr. J. Smith will ring electricity company for bill.  Cllr. J. Smith will be keeping a journal of all the work done to arrange the Christmas lights.  The Chairman said she was happy to meet with Malcolm Smith and support in any way she could.
	Cllr. J. Smith

	
	
	


	24
	Agree timing for annual site meeting with Mr. Jim Nunn (Suffolk County Council Highways Department)
	

	
	
	

	
	Suggest 16th August 2006 at 9.30 a.m. at The Old School Community Centre. County Councillor Jane Midwood to be invited.  Agenda item for next meeting.
	Clerk

	
	
	

	25
	Agenda items for next meeting
	

	
	
	

	
	Meeting with Ian Poole to discuss car parking in Clare.
	

	
	
	

	
	Meeting closed to the public at 9.50 p.m.
	


SUMMARY OF CORRESPONDENCE
Thursday 15th June 2006

Action

	
	Sender
	Summary

	1
	Parish Councillor Alan Parsley
	Re:  Letter of resignation.  Owing to work commitments Alan is resigning from the Parish Council.  He has made a commitment to meet the visitors for the Village of the Year Competition and with the Parish Council’s permission would like to fulfill this obligation.   The Chairman had spoken with Alan and thanked him for his contribution to the work of the Parish Council.  Re:  Village of the Year.  This was agreed.

	2
	Winston Knowles
	Re:  Proposed Sports Pavillion.  Enclosing planning permission notice for safe keeping.  During the planning application process the Environment Services response required that the question of sound transmission be looked into to ensure neighbouring properties were not subjected to unacceptable levels of noise emanating from the new pavilion – this is noted in condition 4.  If the Parish Council requires more than the normal level of sound insulation then a specialist firm may need to be employed.  Conditions 5 and 6 – again specialist firm will need to be called in to supply details of the extraction and ventilation systems, and air conditioning (if required).  The next stage is to commence the Building Regulation drawings which show the precise construction details to enable builders to, firstly, give an accurate price and, secondly, to build the pavilion, all in conjunction with a Specification of Works.  Will be going to site again to take more measurements and check the drains, trees and other items.  Following visit will be able to confirm the fees required for this stage. Awaiting advice from Winston Knowles.

	3
	Suffolk Preservation Society
	Re:  Completion of media coverage questionnaire.  Requesting completion of short questionnaire.  They are also asking for volunteers to arrange events to encourage membership. Action:  To be completed by Chairman and Clerk

	4
	Rosalind Turner, Director for Children and Young People, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  School Organisation Review.  The review is being led by a Policy Development Panel, appointed by County Council’s Cabinet, supported by a Stakeholder Group made up of representative governors, teachers, school support staff, headteachers and parents.  To be completed by year end.  The Panel is keen to receive the view of parents, key partners and wider public.  The main issue for the Panel to consider is whether the needs of Suffolk children and young people will be best served by the current arrangements or by a different pattern or provision.  Will potentially affect every school in the County.  Questionnaire to be returned by Friday 4th August. The Chairman reported that local schools were concerned that there had not been enough consultation.  Also, there were plans afoot for Haverhill to become the focus with smaller schools (Clare, Hundon, Wickhambrook, etc.) becoming rural satellites.  Agreed to write to Clare Primary School and offer support, backing up their concerns.  Action:  Clerk.

	5
	Charter 88, Campaign for a modern and fair democracy
	Re:  Sustainable Communities Bill.  A recent report by the All Party Parliamentary Group for Small shops concluded that unless urgent action was taken, many high streets would be dead within ten years – with the resulting decline of local economies and communities.  Charter 88 is addressing these issues by focusing on empowering citizens and communities. Supports Sustainable Communities Bill which makes democracy relevant to citizens everywhere by giving parish councils and local people powers over how to protect their communities from further decline.  Enclose latest newsletter by Local Works campaign and own campaign broadsheet.  Asking Parish Council to 1) pass a resolution of support 2) support Charter 88 by filling in and returning form and 3) asking our MP to support the campaign by signing an Early Day Motion.  To be an agenda item at next meeting.  Action: Clerk

	6
	Energy Saving Trust
	Re:  Save energy – save money – raise money.    The Energy Saving Trust Advice Centre Anglia is operated by Peterborough Environment City Trust which is government funded.  Provides free and impartial energy saving advice to householders.  We are willing to attend events and provide presentation to groups covering all elements of sustainable energy.  Second service they can provide is via Anglia Energy Services.  AES works with District Councils and registered social landlords to provide help and guidance to assist residents when changing their fuel supplier.  For each customer who switches to AES they will donate £30 to the Parish Council to spend on local fund raising initiatives.  Please include enclosed information in parish newsletter.  Agreed to send to The Focus.  Action: Clerk


Noting
	
	Sender
	Summary

	7
	Ian Poole, Planning Policy and Information Manager, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  St. Edmundsbury Draft Statement of Community Involvement.  Delay in receiving appears to be delay in postal system.  However, I acknowledge your comment that even if you had received the information on 10 May Clare Parish Council do not believe that 7 working days is long enough to respond.  I hope that the Parish Council do not feel disadvantaged by this and am pleased to note that despite what you consider to be the short notice, Cllr. David Neal was able to attend the workshop in Haverhill.  The consultation on the draft SCI is an informal one and the Borough Council was not actually required to arrange such workshops - it has gone above an beyond what it is legally required to do.  Over 2,500 invitations sent out. This was a huge task and unfortunately time was of the essence with regards to responses confirming attendance at workshops.  The closing date for SCI questionnaires was 12th June.  However, this has been extended for Parish Councils to 19th June.  There will be further opportunities to make comments at later stages in preparation.  Taken on board your concerns and will endeavour to give Parish Councils 16 calendar days notice for a response.

	8
	Inspector Bruce Gent, Suffolk Constabulary
	Re:  Community Support Officers.  Existing Traffic Wardens have been retrained and transferred to CSO posts.  This does not mean that the Traffic Warden function will be neglected but those duties will continue to be carried out by existing and new CSO’s.  Their role includes: 1) high visibility foot patrol with emphasis on public reassurance and the promotion and maintenance of links with local communities 2) adopting a pro-active approach to tackling persistent low-level crime and anti social behaviour 3) partnership working with community groups and other agencies to problem-solve local issues 4) helping to maintain road safety by regulating traffic dealing with traffic offences and tending collision scenes. It is my intention that the three CSO’s based in Haverhill will also carry out patrols in the communities of Clare and Kedington.  You will appreciate that the Haverhill town and total of 28 rural parishes that it is not possible to dedicate significant resources to one parish alone.  However, I do recognize that Clare is a large community and that the parking problems require regular attention by the Constabulary.  Copy in circulation folder.

	9
	Deborah Cash, Acting Countryside Recreation Leader, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  New job.  Deborah is leaving on 14th July to take up post of Waste Communications Manager.  Contact in future will be Jerry Hindle, Countryside Manager.

	10
	Councillor Nigel Aitkens, Portfolio Holder Economy, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Capital Funds for Rural Projects.  £80,000 available to support Capital projects.  Minimum grant is £500, maximum is £5,000.  Any group or organization including Parish Councils, voluntary organization and not for profit community enterprises can apply for financial assistance.  All proposals should have the support of the local Ward Member.

	11
	Stop Stansted Expansion
	Re:  BAA’s planning application for full use of the existing Stansted runway.  Very detailed – put in circulation folder.

	12
	Hilary Workman, Licensing Services Manager, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  The Licensing Act 2003 – Temporary Events Notices.  Not applicable to Parish Council at this time.

	13
	Dave, website
	Thanks for reply.  Did not think for one minute that the Parish Council would want to link with us but asked as a matter of courtesy.  As Minutes are in public domain they will be publishing them with contact details.

	14
	Sheila Martin, Secretary, Clare RBLWS
	Re: Remembrance Day parade.  Enclosed copy of a letter sent to PC Spraggons last year.  

	15
	Andrew Murrary-Wood, Ecologist, Suffolk County Council
	Re:  The Roadside Nature Reserve Project in Suffolk.  Enclosed 1) the Spring 2006 Newsletter to Parish Councils 2) Roadside Nature Reserve Seminar proceedings 3) Guidelines for selection of County Wildlife Site Roadside nature reserves (all in circulation folder).  They are hoping to recruit active people to assist with the project – particularly with the more physical side of management such as raking-off cuttings.  If anyone within the Parish would like to find out more, please invite them to contact me (through Parish Clerk).

	16
	Suffolk Preservation Society
	Re: Notice of AGM.  To be held on Thursday 22nd June. 6.00 p.m. for 6.30 p.m. at Haughley Park Barn.  

	17
	Jerry Massey, Corporate Director, St. Edmundsbury Borough Council
	Re:  Christmas lighting.  The Borough Council no longer has any role in the provision of Christmas lights in Bury St. Edmunds or Haverhill.  Both are managed by Town Councils.  Haverhill has employed a specialist company to manage this – contact details for Haverhill town clerk.


Items 7 – 13 noted.
Attachment to the Minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on Thursday 15th June 2006

	
	

	
	The Chairman welcomed County Councillors Eddy Alcock and Guy McGregor to the meeting.  

	
	

	3
	Police Report

	
	

	
	In the absence of PC Spraggons, the Clerk read his monthly report.  This summarized the breakdown of crime in the Clare area.

	
	

	
	With regard to car parking problems in Clare PC Spraggons has been carrying out a number of patrols when free, moving people on, giving warnings and issuing tickets when necessary.  The large majority of people he has spoken to when issuing such warnings have expressed concerns to him about the lack of parking the village centre.  A number of older residents have expressed a concern that they do not warrant blue badges allowing them to park on double yellow lines and find that places such as the Country Park are too far to walk with minor mobility issues.

	
	

	4
	Parishioners Question Time

	
	

	
	Mr. David Dadd asked for an update on the Milennium sign.  As Mr. John Laws was present he confirmed that the sign had been delivered and the thatched roof completed.  Currently awaiting sponsorship of the plinth.  Unfortunately there was a lack of interest from the Committee.  Hopefully there will be a meeting within the next month to take forward.

	
	

	
	Mrs. Jackie Hockley spoke about the planning application at The Peppermill.  She was unclear about certain licensing and planning issues and had not received a clear response from St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.

	
	

	
	The Clerk read out a letter from Mr. Bryan Butcher of B.J. Butcher Newsagent/Post Office.  In summary, the free period between 9.00 – 11.00 a.m. was beneficial to shops and businesses in Clare.  Understands from recent survey that at least one space is always available.  However, a significant number of spaces need to be available in order that drivers don’t give up and decide to shop elsewhere.  Urges reconsideration of decision.

	
	

	
	Mr. Malcolm Smith of Clare Pharmacy spoke on behalf of the Clare Business Association with regard to the car parking situation in Clare town centre.  Unfortunately some people are disregarding the two hour limit.   Cars are being left in the town centre for far too long.  The CBA are dismayed by the decision of Suffolk County Council to charge for car parking between 9.00 and 11.00 a.m. in the Country Park which will have an adverse affect on the economic viability of the businesses in Clare.  The Parish Council was asked to take the subject of car parking up again with Mr. Ian Poole of St. Edmundsbury Borough Council.

	
	

	
	Mr. Roper of The Gallery agreed with Mr. Smith’s comments and gave an overview of the number of cars illegally parked.

	
	

	
	County Councillor Guy McGregor introduced himself and summarized his responsibilities as the Cabinet member responsible for public transport, highways and rights of way.  He reported that the Clare Castle Country Park car park will be resurfaced and this is to be paid for by the on-street car parking fund of which he has responsibility for the budget.  He agreed to address the issue of the two hour car parking limit in Clare.

	
	

	
	With regard to the planning application for The Peppermill, Mr. Philip Hockley reported that there is a proposal to put tables and chairs on the pavement outside.  This is a narrow pavement on a difficult corner and will block the pavement.  Mr. McGregor confirmed that this will be a Highways issue and agreed to investigate.

	
	

	
	County Councillor Eddy Alcock introduced himself as the Cabinet member responsible for waste management, environment and economic development.  He apologized if his using of the word “parochial” had upset anybody.   He did not mean it in a derogatory way merely as its meaning “of parish”.   He wished to address concerns about the charging in the Country Park car park.   He summarized that the Council had to achieve savings of £24m and £14m savings had to be made in Social Services which will affect care for the elderly.  By charging between 9.00 and 11.00 a.m. the Council will make extra revenue.  He thought the charge of 50p for the first hour was not unreasonable and that people would be paying more in petrol if they drove elsewhere to shop. 

	
	

	
	The Chairman of the Parish Council explained that the Country Park car park is different from other Country Parks in that it is in the Town Centre

	
	

	
	Mr. David Sleath of Hudgies Hardware reported that some customers had complained of trying to park in Clare repeatedly and had given up.  While he accepted the commercial arguments of charging in the car park it was another disincentive to shop in Clare.  Mr. Sleath had recently given an interview to the Sunday Times about the pleasure of livings in Clare.  He hoped there will be additional visitors to Clare and that they would find somewhere to park.

	
	

	
	The first the Parish Council was aware of the proposal to increase the car parking charges was on the agenda at a Country Park Panel meeting.  No consultation had taken place with local businesses or the Parish Council. The Chairman said it would have been helpful if Cllr. Eddy Alcock had visited Clare before the decision had been made to increase charges to hear that Clare was speaking in one voice.  The Chairman thanked County Councillor Eddy Alcock for talking to the Parish Council and they agreed to differ.

	
	

	20
	Malting Lane car parking – agree way forward

	
	

	
	The Parish Council agreed to move agenda item 20 to this part of the meeting.

	
	

	
	There had been a site meeting with County Councillors Guy McGregor and Jane Midwood prior to the Parish Council meeting.  Mr. McGregor confirmed that a traffic order will be required whereby bollards can be put up and the Warden at the Country Park will have a key to allow the Environment Agency access to the river if required.  Mr. McGregor agreed to look at the County Council’s solicitors’ fees as the Parish Council did not feel they should pay for these.

	
	


	6
	County Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood confirmed that, subject to approval by the Locality Director, Clare Pre-School will receive locality budget funding.  

	
	

	
	She had been contacted again by a parishioner with regard to the brambles growing through the fence at Bailey Lane and this will be inspected. 

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood had attended the police information unit in Clare on 14th June.  She summarized the proposals made in the Suffolk Constabulary – Western Area Plan 2006/2007.  The reorganization will mean a large geographical spread in her area (24 villages) with a sergeant and eight officers.  Clare will not have a designated officer.

	
	

	
	County Councillor Jane Midwood agreed to speak to Jim Nunn about the overgrown hedge on Sheepgate Lane.

	
	

	7
	Borough Councillor’s Report

	
	

	
	The need for additional parking in Clare has been discussed for many years and nothing had been resolved. Borough Councillor J. Stevens reported that there has been a Car Park Working Party set up to assist with the arrangements of the Cattle Market in Bury St. Edmunds.  He agreed to approach them to see if they would look at Clare.  Action:  Borough Councillor J. Stevens


Attachment to the Minutes of 15th June 2006.
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